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Don't force cultural district



There's a significant trait shared by the patchwork of Hmong, Vietnamese, Cambodian and Filipino restaurants, soul food eateries, bakeries and delis dotting St. Paul's portion of University Avenue. All found their way there organically, individually, on their own, without a map, city planner or dining czar pointing the way.

This is significant in context with the myriad efforts over the years to market ethnic businesses along the avenue and, in the process, heighten the desirability of a strip of St. Paul that has had its ups and downs. The latest plan is put forth by a well-intentioned Concordia University economics professor, Bruce Corrie, and supported and pursued by a group of business and community leaders.

Corrie wants to place University Avenue and the coming Central Corridor light-rail trains at the crossbar of a "world cultural heritage district" spanning east from Lexington Avenue to the state Capitol building and north from Selby Avenue to Minnehaha Avenue. It's a puzzling, unwieldy rectangle, wrapping the whole of Frogtown and most of the Summit-University area into an artificial district created for the purpose of marketing.

The idea is that visitors, armed with maps and directed by signs throughout the "world cultural heritage district," would find their way to shops and restaurants off the beaten track of the trains. The theme seems right enough. Asian businesses are fueling much of the University Avenue resurgence, while this part of Selby Avenue owes its current comeback largely to black-owned small businesses. It's still too early to cite an overarching cultural identity to the businesses beginning to cluster along Dale, Thomas and Minnehaha avenues.

St. Paul's cultural assets, marketed well, are critical to shaping the city's identity and economy. The plan's problem: It works better on paper than it does on the street.

In reality, the life and culture along Selby Avenue have little in common with that along University or, for that matter, the northern rim of Frogtown. If people living and working there don't feel an organic connection to one another, it will take more than maps and signs to bind them for visitors. The danger is potentially confusing and frustrating visitors and diluting what makes each neighborhood distinctive and special.

St. Paul's Grand Avenue and Minneapolis' "Eat Street," along Nicollet Avenue, are models for how strong marketing follows the lines of organic development. The cultural district's backers, who are hosting a community meeting about their plan at 12:30 p.m. today in the Brownstone Building, 839 W. University Ave., would best achieve their goals without boxing up three parallel lines.

